Shaftesbury Medical Centre

Minutes from Patient Group Meeting on Wednesday 2/10/2013 at 5:30pm

Present:

Practice Staff:  Dr Musa (Chair), Dr A Nizamuddin, Sue Murphy and Mary Kane 

Patient Representatives:  Matthew Biggs (MB), Sian Biggs (SB), Pankaj Dhar (PD), Mario Gandolfi (MG), Ann Hamlin (AH), Neal Hamlin (NH), Pamela Joseph (PJ), Shahida Khan (SK), Talat Lalljee (TL), Pamela Lesadd (PL), Soraya Monib (SM), Naginbhai Patel (NP), Suresh Patel (SP), Brian Walker (BW) and Philip Yelland (PY) 

1. Welcome and Introductions

Dr Musa welcomed patients and staff and thanked them for attending.  It was good to see so many in attendance and everyone introduced themselves.

2. Follow – up from patient survey and last meeting.
Dr Musa explained that the practice had consulted with the patient participation group to agree and formulate questions for a practice survey which was carried out in Spring 2012.  The survey results were discussed with the group and an action plan formulated.  The survey results and minutes of the meetings have been published on the practice website.
Telephone consultations - Dr Musa went on to explain that one of the big issues was access, in particular to appointments.  Telephone consultations for some problems e.g. discussing results, medical certificates of ongoing issues and some medication reviews was one change that had been implemented as a result of the survey.

Extended Hours - The practice has also changed the extended hours surgery from Tuesday evening and Friday mornings to Saturday Mornings for two and a half hours, these appointments are for pre booked routine appointments and there is no telephone access on Saturdays.

2pm call back for on the day evening appointments – still ongoing

DNA’s (did not attends) -  text reminders

Dr Musa gave a brief reminder of the survey questions, which included patient demographics, contact with practice and disabilities.
The bulk of the questions were to do with the surgery, appointments, extended hours surgery, 2 pm call back, how to book appointments, telephone consultations, satisfaction with reception, HCA (health care assistant) awareness e.g. phlebotomy and ECG.

Dr Musa suggested that in order to review where we are, we could carry out another survey and assess the impact of the changes that have been made.  She handed over to the group for their feedback.

3.  Feedback from the Group
MG wondered if patients should ring at a set time for telephone consultations or could this be at anytime.  Dr Nizamuddin responded that patients can phone at anytime and leave a message for the doctor to phone back.  Dr Musa added that unfortunately the doctors are unable to give an exact time when the doctor will call back as it is difficult to predict the length of surgeries or the impact of any emergencies.  She added that from the doctor’s end it seems to be working.

MB contributed that he has had experience of the system and felt it was wonderful.

NP mentioned difficulty phoning at 8:30 am for an appointment, saying that the phone is always engaged and by the time he got through all the appointments had gone. Dr Musa said she understood that this was difficult. 
Dr Nizamuddin spoke about the recent telephone upgrade, explaining that the aim was to have more lines and improve the queuing system, but technical issues have prevented this.  He added that even though we had specifically asked for this facility, it appears that the number of lines is limited to the number of phones on reception.  
Dr Nizamuddin went on to explain that the telephone system was still under review and on the plus side we now have voice recording and can monitor calls to help us identify where any issues are.
PY suggested a separate number to an answer machine, where patients could leave messages requesting telephone consultations, concern was raised around the possibility of anyone leaving a message of an urgent nature, though it was felt this is something the practice may wish to explore.

NH raised the point that if slots are limited, the number of messages left would also have to be limited.

Dr Musa said that the practice will look at the logistics of this.

PL asked about the information on reception regarding the days the different doctors are in.  
Dr Musa explained that this was currently being updated due to some recent changes.

SP was concerned about the recent delays in collecting prescriptions and added that he had had to borrow some medication from the pharmacy.  
Dr  Nizamuddin explained that there had been a change in the clinical software, a national system, the system prompts alerts when medication is being underused or overused, also when medication reviews are due, the idea is to promote safe prescribing, receptionists are unable to override these prompts and so the doctors are having to review the majority of the prescriptions.  It is hoped that this will settle down in time.
NH highlighted issues around synchronising medication e.g. new medication added mid month and wondered if this could then be requested at the same time as all the other regular medication.

Dr Nizamuddin suggested that patients liaise with the doctors via letter requesting medication to be synchronised.

Dr Musa asked if there was any further feedback in regards to telephone consultations and suggested that this may be an area to re survey.  

There was some discussion around doctors ringing late in the day and the patient not available.  

MK mentioned that she generally asks patient to call before 12 noon to make requests for telephone consultations.

PY asked how the survey will be conducted.  There was some discussion around trying to include a cross section of the practice community as previously, using a variety of methods including in house questionnaires, writing to the virtual group, writing to the residential homes and some of our housebound.

Suggested questions for the next survey were around the appointment system and extended hours in addition to telephone consultations.

 On Line Appointments

AN asked if the group were aware that the practice had now started a system for on line booking of appointments.
PD mentioned that not all patients were computer literate and asked if these appointments could be booked in advance.

ALM clarified that there was currently a limited number of appointments available for online booking whilst patient awareness is being raised.  Patients will still be able to access appointments via telephone or in person.
 2pm call back for on the day evening appointment

Dr Musa asked how patients were finding ringing in at 2pm for an on the day afternoon/evening appointment.  

NH commented that he was happy with the system and SP felt it was fair.  It was mentioned that patients were calling in at 1:30 pm for appointments but that out of equity the appointments are not released until 2 pm.  NP mentioned that often the appointments were all gone by the time he got through.

4.  New Survey Questions

Dr Musa summarised the items agreed so far for inclusion in the next patient survey.

· Access/appointments
· Telephone consultations
· Extended hours

· On line appointments

· Afternoon appointments

DNA’s text reminders
There was some discussion around the reduction of pre booked appointments and whether this had reduced the DNA rates.  SB wondered if there may be reasons for non attendance but that patients were unable to tell us as perhaps unable to get through or difficulties getting to the telephone.

There was some further discussion around consent issues for text messaging and ensuring that mobile numbers were up to date, also that some patients booked on the same day  had failed to keep their appointments.
Dr Musa said that patient activity had increased across the whole NHS due in part to patients living longer, improved access to investigations leading to better diagnosis.
5.  Referrals Les 
Dr Nizamuddin explained to the group that all practices in Harrow were subject to a review of all routine referral letters.  The aims of the review are to ensure that all referrals were appropriate and being sent to the most appropriate service.

Dr Musa said that there would be no stopping of referrals, but more looking at the most cost effective patient pathway through monitoring of referrals and the outcomes of those referrals.  Practices are given notional budgets based on list size.

PD asked what happens if patients request a particular hospital.  

Dr Musa explained that this can still be done depending on the patient’s condition and if justification can be demonstrated.  She added that the process may cause some delays to referrals, however, any urgent life threatening referrals were excluded from this review and emphasised that only routine referrals were subject to the review process.

6.  Practice Staff Update

Dr Musa announced that there had been some recent staff changes, some due to relocation and some due to retirement.  She added that Mary was retiring after a very long service to the practice.  The practice had appointed a new nurse and new receptionists are now in place.  Dr Musa reassured the group that services to patients will be maintained.

7.  Good News - Training Practice Approval
Dr Musa said that on 4.7.2013 the practice underwent an assessment by the London Deanery to become a training practice.  This is to train qualified doctors who want to specialise to become GP’s.  The practice has been approved and hopes to have registrars in place in the near future.  

There was no other business.  Dr Musa thanked everyone for attending and the meeting was brought to a close.

Date of next meeting TBA

